SOMERTON PARISH COUNCIL
Meeting held on 6th March2018
 DRAFT Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Tuesday 6th March 2018 in the Village Hall, 
Somerton commencing at 7pm

PRESENT
PCllr Starling (Chairman), PCllr D Van de Bulk (Vice Chairman) PCllr Barker, PCllr Clift, PCllr Crane, PCllr Grayling & PCllr Jones, 17 members of the public and S Weymouth as BCllr and PClerk.

Wheel chair in VH 

The Chairman asked where had it had come from – it was reported Mrs Crane had stored it at her property – he thanked her for accommodating it for several years.

Coffee morning setting up the tables

The Chairman stated at the end of the meeting could those present help setting up the tables for the morning.

1.Apologies
To consider apologies for absence
CCllr Hanton unable to attend the meeting another commitment
 
BCllr Bensly unable to attend
2.Declaration of interest in items on the Agenda

PCllr Van de Bulk declared a pecuniary interest in TPO BA/2018/0065/CAA as he applied for the application on behalf of the owner of Hales Cottage.
3.Suspend the meeting 
To consider a motion to suspend the meeting to allow members of the public and Borough/County Councillors the opportunity to inform the meeting:

PCllr Clift proposed the meeting be suspended, seconded PCllr Barker, all in agreement.
4. Public discussion

15 minutes allowed

a.Council House renovation –  it is on the Agenda No 14
Footpath No 5 – a parishioner offered to remove the stile and erect concrete posts to prohibit motor cycles and young people running out into the road – this item is on the Agenda – the Chairman stated he would close the meeting to allow the parishioner to speak when it comes up on the Agenda.

b. Ivy House – the highway drain cover is damaged but has been reported to NCC  – the Chairman advised those present that if there is a highway matter then they are able to contact NCC to report the matter or to contact the PClerk.

c. Common Road ditch been damaged by a vehicle – the Chairman advised the meeting he had looked at it to see if he could repair without involving NCC, however it was more than a spade job, so NCC have been advised and they will carry out the repairs.
5.Report from Borough Councillors/County Councillor – if present 

CCllr Hanton 
Unable to attend sent in a report that was emailed to PCllrs prior to the meeting. Because of the size of the Minutes the reports will not be included.
BCllr Bensly
None sent in 
BCllr Weymouth

 
Nothing other than report to be given on Agenda 14.
6.Police/PCSO  
PC May emailed report as he nor can the PCSO attend the meeting.

He was very pleased to inform you that there has again been ‘0’ calls to Norfolk Constabulary or recordable crimes / incidents since the last Parish Meeting on 09/01/2018. The monthly Police report for our area G11 did not mention the following theft.
PCllr Barker advised the meeting he had  reported the theft on 15/01/2018, and received a follow up letter on 19/01/2018 stating they were writing to me about " the crime" reported to them on 15th.They further stated that "the details of this offence have been recorded and allocated a Crime Reference Number: 36/2888/18.

They then stated that there were no further enquiries they could make and the investigation would be closed.  They also kindly offered him Victim Support for emotional trauma!

Perhaps they felt that the theft of an engine cowl costing around £650 not worth their efforts! It was fairly traumatic finding out how much they cost, including the fact that would I have claimed on my insurance, the total in lost no-claims plus excess would have been about £500.

On another boat, the control cables were cut in a failed attempt to remove/steal his outboard. I assume this is classified as criminal damage. The boat owner had later removed his outboard for safe keeping.
After discussions it was agreed a letter should be sent to the Police expressing serious concerns at the reports appearing to be missing things off.

Police SNAP meeting on 11/1/18  at 7pm in Martham Community Centre – no one attended
The meeting re-opened
7.Minutes

To confirm the Minutes of the previous meeting held on 9 January 2018, PCllr Crane  proposed the Minutes be accepted as a true record, seconded PCllr Jones , all in agreement – the Minutes were signed.
8.Matters arising
To report on matters arising from the Minutes if not already on the Agenda for information only.
a.Staithe fencing 
The Chairman reported the fencing has been repaired.

b.Broads Authority Parish Forums

The Chairman reported an email was sent to the BA CEO stating:
The Parish Council requests the following be an Agenda item at your meeting on the 21 March 2018

"That Parish Forum meeting are held in The Broads and not in Norwich i.e. one for the northern parishes and one for the southern parishes in The Broads area. We suggest Acle or Wroxham as a suitable location for the northern parishes."

Mr Packman has replied stating  it will be an Agenda item for that meeting.

It was agreed the PC should request a copy of that Agenda.

c. CLT

Another meeting being held with PCs on the 13 March 2018 at All Saints Hall, Scratby, commence at
 7 30pm, which Terry Harper is hoping to attend representing the PC. The PClerk is not able to attend, however any PCllr can attend.
d.Mill Lane Footpath

Mr Alston has emailed advising he will carry out repairs to the footpath as soon as the land has dried out.

e. Church Lane

Mr Alston has swept the lane.
f. Ivy House – footpath No 5
There is a PA in this evening for consideration and this takes into account parking of vehicles.
g. Cottage Road

It was reported NCC has installed the new drain and this has resolved the matter.
h. Horsey Road

NCC email states they have resolved the problem, though the edge of the highway still needs to be repaired.
i.Staithe Road highway

Email from NCC has stated the issues raised will be resolved.
j. Common Road 30 mph sign

NCC email states the problems have been resolved, however the sign has not been replaced – a further email is to be sent to NCC advising them of this.
k.Hedge on the Winterton Road – also under correspondence

NCC has replied to the PC email they have no problems with the siting of the hedge along the boundary of the highway. 
 
l.Registering Poor’s Trustees Land
PCllr Grayling will have a meeting with the PCllr Jones and the trustees to set out what is required.
m. Broads Local Plan
This was the email sent to BA on 14.1.18

‘Somerton Parish Council met on the 9     January and decided not to make any formal response to the Broads Local Plan consultation. The Parish Council does, however, wish to make the following comments for the record;

1.The Parish Council thanks the Broads Authority for agreeing to the extension to the consultation period for the Local Plan.

                                      2.It is very much appreciated that the Broads Authority decided to hold consultation events for the Local Plan in the actual Broads instead of hosting meetings in the City of Norwich. The meeting at Potter Heigham was well attended and gave local people the opportunity to participate in the process. The Parish Council do hope that future consultation / engagement events are also undertaken in The Broads.

                                      3.The Parish Council is relieved that the evidence base for the Authority's Staithes' Policy no longer includes any reference to the inaccurate report submitted by the UEA (T.Wi lliam son).

4.The Parish Council notes that the Broads Climate Change meetings are still held in secret with the public not being able to attend. Furthermore, no proper minutes of these meetings are made other than 'notes' displayed on the  Aut horit y' s website. 

The Parish Council suggests these procedures should comply with the spirit of localism and openness.  

5.With regard to future flood risk related matters, we ask that local people are able to participate in any review and that it is conducted in an open and democratic manner including the participation of our elected representatives.

                                      6. Finally, the Parish Council hope that the Broads Authority will take the opportunity to implement some changes in 2018 to engage properly and effectively with those of us who reside in The Broads and to do so in The Broads’.

9. Planning applications – for consideration, TPO and planning decisions
Tree Preservation Order App 

BA/2018/0065/CAA – PCllr Van de Baulk declared a pecuniary interest as he is representing the applicant, he took no part in the discussions or decision.
Tudor Cottage, Horsey Road T1 Sycamore application from 1 Hales Cottage Staithe Road– removal of large boughs- no objections.
Planning application

BA/2018/0007/FUL Ivy House – 2 No holiday lets for Mr Davies.

The Chairman closed the meeting to allow members of the public to speak on the application 
a. Parishioners have concerns over obstructing footpath No 5, at the moment the owner /applicant is parking vehicles on the east side of the property.
b. Hazard with people and young people using the footpath with vehicles parking on the east side.

c. Vehicles using the land on the east for parking is a very hazardous with reversing onto the busy Horsey Road, right on the bed.

d. 1 Horsey Road has a car that is driven across the land – this practice has been in existence for many 
Years

The meeting opened

After discussions PCllr Clift proposed the PC has no objections to the holiday lets, however there should be conditions:                

 1.That the use of the land on the east side of the property for vehicular access to the proposed holiday lets presents a serious safety issue for persons using public footpath No.5 which crosses the land. Part of this access route is a sharp bend.

2 Keeping the access to the footpath clear.

3 Contractors vehicles to be parked within the properties land

4 Light pollution keep to a minimum
5 No parking on the Horsey Road 

Seconded PCllr Jones, all in agreement.

BA/2018/0054/HOUSEH single storey rear extension – Fieldlands, Horsey Road for Mr Cornwell

After discussions PCllr Barker proposed the PC has no objections to the application however there should be two conditions:

Horsey Road and especially the east end of Staithe Road should be kept clear of builders vehicles; they should park within the premises or use the car park at the nearby Parish Staithe.
6 No parking of vehicles on the east side of the land

7 Keeping the access to the footpath clear.

8 Contractors vehicles to be parked within the properties land

9 Light pollution keep to a minimum
10 No parking on the Horsey Road 

Seconded PCllr Jones, all in agreement.

BA/2018/0054/HOUSEH single storey rear extension – Fieldlands, Horsey Road for Mr Cornwell

After discussions PCllr Barker proposed the PC has no objections to the application however there should be two conditions:

Horsey Road should be kept clear of builders vehicles; they should park within the premises.

Light pollution should be kept to a minimum, seconded PCllr Jones, all in agreement.

BA/2018/0063/HOUSEH replacement conservatory Primary House, Horsey Road for Mr & Mrs Lydka

After discussions PCllr Jones proposed the PC has no objections, but with two conditions:
Horsey Road & Winterton Road should be kept clear of builders vehicles, they should park within the premises.

Light pollution should be kept to a minimum, seconded PCllr Clift, all in agreement.

Planning decisions 

BA/2017/0334/HOUSEH two gazebos and two sets of gates Sunways, Staithe Road for Mr Ives – granted – (this is all as NCC letter to the BA dated 17.1.18)condition access gate, bollard, chain or other means of obstruction shall be hung to open inwards, set back and thereafter retained a minimum distance of 8 metres from the near channel edge of the adjacent carriageway. Any side walls/fences/hedges adjacent to the access shall be splayed at an angle of 45 degrees from each of the (outside) gateposts to the front boundary of the site.

Reason – to enable vehicles to safely draw off the highway before the gate(s) or obstruction is opened.

BA/2017/0270/HOUSEH – retrospective application to render property all round at a height of 2900mm – Fieldlands, Horsey Road for Mr D Cornwell – granted materials to be used all as the PA

Certified Caravan site 276/17 – correspondence sent to BA and it has been noted

10.Accounts
a.To agree payments in accordance with the budget 
Chq 733    S Weymouth (Dec-Jan)Net salary  £166.66 less tax
£133.46
Chq 734    HMRC salary tax




£ 33.20

Chq 735
  Somerton VHall (Community Fund – payment agreed
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£184.17

 
Banking
None
PCllr Clift proposed the accounts be paid, seconded PCllr Crane, all in agreement
b.Cash book/bank reconciliation and financial statement 
All documents emailed to PCllrs prior to the meeting, they were noted.
Bank statements – the previous Clerk has received Jan 2018 bank statement with her re-direction of mail, 

so the bank has not acted on the written request from the PC – the Chairman has spoken to the bank on 

27.2 and they need another letter sent regarding the change of address for the PClerk and it is to be sent 

by recorded delivery.
11. Community Fund – summary of amounts received and amounts paid out 

 Emailed to PCllrs prior to the meeting.
On carrying out investigations it is not clear when the 5 years started, when funding would be given each - £2500 per turbine, being £5k per year..

At present funding received:

2.15 Burney Energy

£2500

11.15Acre Energy

£2500

5.16 Somerton ELT

£2500

7.17 Acre Energy

£2500

The consultant had been emailed and his mobile rung but he hasn’t replied to either.

It was reported another gentleman name has been given to the PC and he will be contacted to get guidance.

Village Hall request for funding for the maintenance of the defibrillator

It was reported the PC insurance covers the defibrillator and cabinet which are owned and they are responsible for any maintenance or works.
Mr Burckitt  ordered and paid for both items at a total cost of £181.64 and invoices are attached,

 
Replacement pads Direct365 order 100064799 -

   £41.64

Replacement battery Defib Store Ltd invoice 2793 -
 £140.00


Total





£181.64





PCllr Clift proposed this account should be paid from the Community Fund, seconded PCllr Crane, all in agreement – the account was paid this evening.
12.Bus shelters

Notices were being displayed in the PC Notice Boards and on the website. From these there has been one quotation received from Mr Hammond to carry out the following works £346:
Southern – bus shelter:
 Roof facia is rotting on southwestern corner. Some minor damage to roof felt at rear. . 
Northern bus shelter: 
Roof needs timber slats on top of felt replacing.

Mr Hammond states in the quotation he hasn’t got insurance, however if his quote is accepted he would get cover.

PCllr Barker proposed that the quotation be accepted so long as Mr Hammond gets insurance and to find out if he is VAT registered, seconded PCllr Jones, all in agreement.  
13. To agree the response to the Broads Authority Conservation Area review
The Chairman

BA Officer Ben Hogg has sent in a report that has been emailed to PCllrs, it was agreed this would be an Agenda item for the March 2018 meeting.
Due to the weather the VHall Committee did not meet last week.
After discussions the Chairman read out the following as a response, PCllr Crane proposed this be sent to the BA, seconded PCllr Jones, all in agreement.




 Conservation Area Review
That the Parish Council SUPPORTS the proposals:

1. To include Staithe Farm buildings (Sandy Lane)

2. Not to have any changes in The Street Conservation area

3. To include the new properties (barn conversions) along Manor Farm Road/Low Road

That the Parish Council does NOT SUPPORT the proposals:

1. To include the existing agricultural buildings within Staithe House Farm, Staithe Road as these  is not of any historical or architectural interest.

2. To include the property Sunways in Staithe Road as this has no architectural or historical significance 

3. That the farmhouse at Staithe House Farm, Staithe Road be included in  the Conservation Area

4. The properties on the east side of Horsey Road opposite the junction with Staithe Road should stay in the Conservation Area.

Furthermore, regarding the proposal to include the Village Hall, Cottage Road, the Parish Council will leave this decision for Somerton VH Committee.

14. Update on Council House renovation – Parish Clerk
 The investigations are moving along, GYBC consultant has now looked at the costs for various options and it is expected to go to Housing & Neighbourhood Committee at the end of March 2018 for a decision.
15.War Memorial Railings

PCllr Van De Bulk reported there is a small hole to the metal railings that needs repairing, it was agreed he could fill it with a special filler.
16.Incidental maters dealt with since the last meeting:
a. Tel inquiry re cleaning out of ditch Manor Farm Road – advised to contact NCC
b. Tel inquiry re provision of a new dwelling – advised to contact Borough Planning Dept.

17.Stile in The Street

The meeting closed to allow a parishioner to speak and put forward his views.


The Chairman reported a while ago there had been a meeting with a NCC Officer at the site with the neighbours and everyone was happy with the removal of the stile, but something needs to be installed to prevent bikers and young people racing through the footpath.


PCllr Jones showed PCllrs a photo of a gate that would be on a spring so that people could go through it.  After discussions PCllr Jones proposed that gates suitable for the area be looked into and the cost purchase and install could be paid for from the Community Fund, seconded PCllr Van de Baulk, all in agreement. NCC Highways would be contacted regarding the legalities and any liabilities for the Parish Council with this proposal. It is to be an Agenda item for the next PC meeting.

18. Data Protection

PCllr Barker to give a report (update from NALC emailed to all PCllrs prior to the meeting
GENERAL DATA PROTECTION REGULATION (GDPR)  2018

I have elected to become the person responsible for the Parish Council’s management of our compliance with this new regulation which is as follows:

What is it?

An update of the existing “Data Protection Act 1998” 

What does it do?

Lays down rules for the handling of personal information held on individuals by organisations i.e. that it is:

· Used fairly and lawfully

· Used for limited, specifically stated purposes

· Used in a way that is adequate, relevant and not excessive

· Accurate

· Kept for no longer than is absolutely necessary

· Handled according to people’s data protection rights

· Kept safe and secure

· Not transferred outside the European Economic Area without adequate protection.

How detailed is the act?

The 1998 act itself consists of:

· `18 pages of “Principles”.

· 75 legal clauses

· 16 “schedules”

· Plus a total of 86 pages of documentation.

Why a new GDPR now?

This will be the UK’s own bill, the current one being an EU Directive incorporated into UK law and will include changes due to:

· Brexit

· Gap filling with UK law inclusions

· Extensions including national security

· Modernisation

When does the new “Bill” become an “Act”?

It is currently progressing through the House of Lords, from June 2017, and will become law on 25th May 2018.

How detailed are the changes?

Consist of:

· 3 documents covering the update bill

· 22 pages covering reasons for the bill

· 94 pages of legal explanations of the update

· 104 pages of legal clauses, exclusions, inclusions, penalties and details of allowed requests for public access to information

· 9 pages of “12 steps to take now” in preparing for the GDPR

Where are we now?

There is a vast amount of information online including Training Events for designated “Data Controllers” all over the country, at a price. 

I have done a government compliance test of our Parish Council’s current policies (not very accurate though!), and we appear to be 51% compliant --- so, a way to go yet!

I shall start on the 12 steps asap and report on progress.

We do not as a rule record any personal details of individuals except councillors, and those appearing on planning applications, so there would not seem to be much change needed.

Although at Parish Council meetings including Planning Meetings individuals do of necessity become identified, we would normally refer to them in the minutes as “a parishioner”. Small changes may be necessary on deeper investigation.

If any “parishioner” or “councillor” has any questions or concerns during this process we shall attempt to answer them as agenda items at our normal open Parish Council meetings, and if those persons would wish to remain anonymous this will be respected under the new regulations.

19. To agree a date for spring litter pick of the roadside verges

After discussion it was agreed the voluntaries would litter pick on 17th & 18th March. The litter picking risk assessment is to be completed by them before carrying out the work.

20. Correspondence

All the correspondence was available for parishioners to view from 18.30 to 18.50pm CORRESPONDENCE at 23.2.18

a.  NCC budget consultation 2018/19 – no action
b. Norfolk Coast AONB – Neighbourhood Plans – working group 27.2 at Sheringham Community Centre – emailed to PCllrs prior to the meeting – no action
c. Hickling Update – mud pumping – emailed to PCllrs prior to the meeting – no action
d. Community Action Norfolk’s funding newsletter – emailed to PCllrs prior to the meeting – no action
e. Norfolk ALC Newsletter 15.2 – emailed to PCllrs prior to the meeting – no action
f. Broads Briefing Feb 2018 – emailed to PCllrs prior to the meeting – under Matters Arising.
g. BA community flood workshop – Lowestoft 3 March – emailed to PCllrs prior to the meeting – no action
h. Norfolk Community Biodiversity Awards 2018 – emailed to PCllrs prior to the meeting – no action
i. NCC A vision for Norfolk in 2021 – emailed to PCllrs prior to the meeting – no action
j. 3No parishioners emails concerning Winterton Road hedgerow , emails related to:

1.Low Road from Somerton through to Winterton –a parishioner suggested the road be repaired with support from Winterton PC, GYBC & NCC– investigations will be carried out
2.Footpath from the Hall - Collis Lane through to High Barn footpath- a parishioner would like to see a footpath along the road and then going across the field into the High Barn footpath – investigations to be carried out.
3.Footpath from Winterton to Flegg High School –a  parishioner would like to see a new footpath – investigations to be carried out.
k. NALC training – no action 
l. Sandy Lane footpath - motor cyclists

The Chairman reported a parishioner had emailed him concerning being confronted by two 

underage teenagers riding a motor cycle without helmets on several occasions

last summer/autumn. They were riding  in the evenings up and down Sandy Lane

or at speed on the public footpath.

On the most recent occasion last November I confronted them one evening at

dusk on the footpath leading from Sandy Lane across the fields towards

Martham. The oldest lad wore a black balaclava and was extremely threatening

and verbally abusive. After the confrontation they pushed the motorbike up

Sandy Lane to the Somerton Road where they started the bike and rode off

towards Martham.

Within a day or two of this incident the road safety mirror on the junction

of Cottage Road and Sandy Lane went missing and was later found by a parishioner in one of the fields when he was walking his dog.

After discussions it was agreed to forward this email to the Police for them to look into the matter.

m. GYBC Parish Liaison meeting 12 March at 7 00pm in the Council Chamber – Chairman asked for the following two items to be put on the Agenda.
a. Delay in GYB Services supplying replacement street nameplates

b. NCC recycling charges as from 1.4.18           
21.Items reported to Parish Councillors

Common Road ditch been damaged by a vehicle – the Chairman reported he had looked at it and it was a matter for NCC to address and they have been informed of the problem. 
The Chairman asked for the meeting to be closed so that members of the public could raise issues, this was agreed

Hedges growing past the edge of the highway – what action does the PC take – the Chairman reported the PC contact the landowner requesting it be cut back to the edge of the highway.

Meeting re-opened

22.Items for the next Agenda

Data Protection Officer
Stile

Council House in Horsey Road

Community Fund

23.Date of the next meeting 1 May 2018

The meeting closed at 9.16pm the Chairman thanked everyone for attending.

	 
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	

	
	


